
John Gladwell, Felsham thatcher 
 
In the 1930s the EADT newspaper published a 
series entitled POCKET HISTORIES OF 
SUFFOLK PARISHES.  Felsham was no. 251.  
The "Pocket history" included several black and 
white photos of which one depicted a row of 
thatched cottages: 
 

 
 
I do not know of any cottages in Felsham that 
look like this today.  Perhaps they are the 
cottages that burned down near the footpath 
between Bury Road and Rattlesden Road 
sometime before the Second World War. 
Nowadays there are very few thatched houses 
in Felsham but a hundred years ago there would 
have been many more.  Felsham’s own family of 
thatchers lived on the Brettenham Road 
between Valley Farm and Castle Farm on the 
site of the present Meadow Cottage. 
 

 
1st ed. OS Map of Felsham showing position of John 

Gladwell’s house 

John Gladwell was born in Felsham in 1812 to 
Joseph and Martha Gladwell.  There is some 
evidence to suggest that Joseph was a thatcher 
but we cannot be sure.  Certainly John’s 
recorded occupation was “thatcher” in the 
Census Returns for 1841.  Occupations like 
thatching could stay in one family for many 
generations and this seems to have been the 
case with the Gladwell family.  It would also be 
interesting to know whether the extended 
Gladwell family, via brothers and nephews for 
example, continued the thatching tradition in 
neighbouring villages. 

By the time of the Census in 1851, the 
Felsham thatcher’s family had grown to seven 
including two working sons: 

 

John Gladwel
l 

Head 5
4 

Thatcher 

Mary Ann Gladwell Wife 48  

Emma Gladwell Daughter 23  

George Gladwell Son 20 Thatcher's son 

Henry Gladwell Son 18 Thatcher's son 

Lucy Gladwell Daughter 12 Scholar 

John Gladwell Son 8 Scholar 

 

Can we assume that the father and his two sons 
worked as a team on local thatching jobs?  This 
work would have been largely seasonal with 
great demand at times of hay harvesting, though 
even the work of thatching hayricks was under 
threat from new methods of protecting hay. 
 

 
 

By 1881, the main work had been taken on by 
John Gladwell the younger, now 28 years old 
and married with a six year old son.  By 1901, 
John Gladwell and his son, Hugh, were working 
as thatchers but something drastic must have 
happened during the next ten years because in 
1911, John Gladwell is recorded as being an 
“invalide” and his son, Hugh, now aged 37 
years, had become a “domestic gardener”.



The Felsham bakers and the Bread Charity 
 

 
Rose Mead: “Cottage interior”, Ipswich Museum Service 

 

By the beginning of the 19th century, the land 
known as the Church croft, administered by the 
Feoffees of “The Town and Poor’s Estate” (as 
the Felsham Charity was then called), had been 
supplemented through the acquisition by gifts or 
purchases over the previous three centuries of 
additional properties in surrounding villages and 
towns. There was half an acre in Drinkstone, a 
tenement in Long Brackland, Bury St Edmunds, 
and a barn with twenty acres in Buxhall.  Rents 
and profits from these properties were entrusted 
to the Feoffes to provide “a weekly dole of bread 
to the poor” of Felsham and to pay for the 
upkeep of the Church house as well as repairs 
to the Church etc. 
 

 
Detail: ROSE MEAD painting: Giving out a dole of bread 

'Friday Morning, St Mary's Church', c. 1890 
(Reproduced by kind permission of the Vicar, St Mary with 

 St Peter's, Bury St Edmunds) 

During the 1800s the Charity funds 
supplemented the poor rates that were levied on 
local landowners.  These funds were supervised 
by the Overseers of the Poor.  The Overseers 
were usually two local farmers plus the Rector of 
Felsham, who as treasurer had general 
oversight of the collection and allocation of poor 
relief.  The Rector was also treasurer of the 
Charity so there was considerable overlap 
between the activities of the official 
administration of the Poor Law and the activities 
of the Felsham Charity. 
 

BREAD CHARITY: account book of receipts and 
payments (FL570/11/3) April 19, 1844 

Expenses £ s d Receipts £ s d 

Bixby bill for 

bread 

4 8 0 April 19, Balance 

brought forward 

6 14 11 

Year insurances 1 4 0 Half years rent 11 10 0 

Income tax 1 9 2 Oct 16, Half 
years rent 

11 10 0 

Paving rate 0 3 2   

Bixby bill for 

bread 

4 5 7 ½    

Raffe bill for 

bread 

3 8 9   

Stamps 0 0 6   

Allowed Mr 

Death 

0 2 6   

 15 1 8 ½    

Balance 14 13 2 ½    

TOTAL 29 14 11  29 14 11 

 

Note that Bixby and Raffe are recorded as being 
the suppliers of bread.  Presumably they baked 
it themselves.  Bixby was described as a ‘baker’ 
in 1837 and lived in the house next to the Six 
Bells Inn.  He also owned a meadow behind the 
inn.  Raffe was one of the village shopkeepers.  
For a full description of how bread was baked in 
the brick ovens of the time refer to GE Evans’s 
book “Ask the fellows who cut the hay”. 

The Minutes of the Felsham Parish Meeting 
held on March 26th 1895 tell us that the newly 
formed Parish Council had oversight of the 
accounts of Felsham Bread Trust.  The minutes 
for this year also provide a list of the 
beneficiaries of the doles of bread as supplied 
by the churchwardens.  This list shows that fifty-
one families out of 82 were in receipt of the 
bread allowance which was distributed in the 
form of tokens at the end of weekly church 
services.  Most of the recipients of the bread 
dole in 1895 were agricultural labourers or the 
widows of agricultural labourers.   

It is unclear when doles of bread were 
replaced by tokens to be exchanged at the local 
shop or bakery but tokens for bread were still in 
use right up to the early 1960s.  Early ones were 
made of ivory, followed by “composition tokens”, 
until these too were replaced by metal tokens in 
the 1950s.  



The Wheelwright and Carpenter 
 

The earliest mention of a wheelwright in 
Felsham was in 1836 when a newspaper listed 
the property belonging to Thomas Last who 
lived and worked at Mudlin End: 
 

“The stock consists of seasoned ash and elm plank, 
coffin and other boards, fellies, naves, and scantlings, 
work benches, vice, augurs, axes, hammers, good pit 
and cross cut saws, and numerous other articles….” 
 

 
 

In 1836, Thomas Last was about 40 years of 
age and a widower.  But he soon married a Mary 
Ann Potter who was two years younger, and by 
1841 they had a six-year old son, John.  

Sometime during the next few years, 
Thomas moved his wheelwright’s shop from 
Mudlin End to the centre of the village on The 
Street – roughly where the village hall is now to 
be found.  The shop needed to be near the 
blacksmith’s forge because so many jobs 
concerned with either carpentry or wheel-
wrighting required the blacksmith’s skills to 
complete the work.  The move to the village 
centre may have been recognition of this fact as 
the blacksmith’s forge was only a couple of 
hundred yards away on Upper Green. 

Interestingly, Thomas Last is not mentioned 
in White’s Directory in 1844, but instead a Henry 
Brewer is listed as the village’s wheelwright 
apparently working in the same area of the 
village as Thomas Last.  All a little confusing. To 
add to the confusion, the 1851 records Thomas 
Last as “wheelwright” and Henry Brewer as 
“master carpenter”.  Henry’s brother, Thomas, 
was a bricklayer and all this confusion over 
nomenclature can be resolved, perhaps, when 
we accept that they were all builders and that 
their skills were probably interchangeable.  
There is some evidence that the Brewers built 
Michery Farm for Timothy Holmes of The 
Grange sometime before 1840.  Carpentry 
remained in the Brewer family for many 
generations and by the 1890s there was an 
extensive network of Brewer families living in 
Felsham.  A certain Arthur Brewer was not only 

listed as a “carpenter and joiner” in 1891 but 
also as a “beer house keeper”.   

Another Felsham carpenter in the 1840s 
was James Boggis who lived with his wife, 
Maria, and five children in a little cottage just to 
the north of the Forge on Upper Green. 

 

   
 

In 1851, his son Charles, aged 23 was listed in 
the Census as a “journeyman carpenter”, 
presumably working for this father who was a 
“master carpenter”.  He lived in the family home 
with his wife, Sarah, and 11 month old son, 
Alexander. 

In 1867, James Boggis (aged about 66) 
was still working but is now referred to as a 
“wheelwright” 
because he 
appeared in court 
accused of poor 
workmanship in the 
“making the buck of 
a cart” [i.e. “the 
body of a cart”].  It 
just so happened 
that two other 
wheelwrights were 
in court at the time 
and gave “their 
opinion that the 
wood was deficient 
in thickness and 
quality.”   

Carpenters 
were frequently 
called upon to build coffins and Henry Brewer 
appears to have won the contract for the 
Rattlesden District of the Stow Union 
[Workhouse] in 1874.  Sadly, the coffins were for 
children: 

 

“… coffins of ¾ inch elm, for Paupers about 14 years of 
age, 11s 6d; 
ditto, above five and under 14 years of age, 6s 6d;  
ditto, under five years of age, 5s 6d each…” 
 

The younger the pauper, the cheaper the coffin. 

 
Christopher Bornett (July 2014) 

Wheelwright shop: Stowmarket 
Rural Life Museum 


